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	Committee Member
	Present
	absent

	Scott Savard, Chairman
	X
	

	Daniel Healey, Co-Chair
	X
	

	Ed Garone, Derry Police
	X
	

	Jim Richardson, Derry Fire Dept.
	         X      
	                 

	Jane Simard, Derry School Dept.
	
	X    

	Alan Côté, DPW 
	
	X

	Open 
	
	

	Walter Deyo
	X
	

	Ronald Goldthwaite
	
	X

	Randall Chase 
	X
	

	Jeremy Lamothe (School Dept Alt)
	
	

	Patti Doyle (School Dept Alt)
	
	

	George Feole (Police Alt)
	       
	

	David Eastman (Fire Alt)
	
	

	Mike Fowler (DPW Alt)
	 X    
	

	Vern Thomas
	
	


In attendance: 

Mr. Charles Foote, Town Councilor, District 2. 
Ms. Ann Marie Potman, resident at the Fairways. 
Mr. Eric Kester, Director of Security at Pinkerton Academy. 
Ms. Paige Libby, Jones & Beach Engineers, Inc. 
Ms. Rachel Miller, via Zoom, Jones & Beach Engineers, Inc.  

Mr. Jordan Chapman, via Zoom, Jones & Beach Engineers, Inc.  
A monthly meeting of the Derry Highway Safety Committee was held on Thursday, October 21, 2021, at the Derry Municipal Center.  The meeting was called to order at 9:02 am. 
Approval of Minutes
The minutes from the September 16, 2021 meeting, were reviewed. 
Daniel Healey made a motion to approve the September 16, 2021, minutes as written. 
Seconded by Walter Deyo.  
MOTION PASSED (7–0). 
OLD BUSINESS 

_____________________________

1) The Highway Safety Committee made a recommendation to the Town Council to prohibit parking on the Easterly Side of Franklin Street beginning 300 feet north of the intersection of East Broadway and continuing northerly for 240 feet to the intersection of Pearl Street.  It is on the consent agenda for tonight.  A Highway Safety Committee member will need to present the staff report to the Town Council on 11/2/2021.  Scott Savard will attend, if possible.  If not, Daniel Healey can discuss the recommendation as he will be in attendance.  
2) Mrs. Jennyfer Smith – 9 Meadowbrook Road – Derry Traffic Circle (rotary) – follow up discussion.  Mike Fowler indicated that it is unknown if Alan Côté heard back from the Southern NH Planning Commission and would recommend that the subject be tabled until the November 18th meeting.  
Ms. Ann Marie Potman indicated that she has lived in Derry since 2012.  1) She avoids the Derry Rotary at all costs.  She indicates that motorists fail to yield and need to learn how to drive through the rotary.  2) She stated that vehicles are parking on sidewalks on East Broadway and the vehicles are parked up to the Church of the Transfiguration

Scott Savard explained that the Highway Safety Committee is an advisory board that makes recommendations to the Town Council who render the final decision.  The Derry Rotary is a work in progress.  Alan Côté contacted the Southern NH Planning Commission.  Scott Savard encouraged Ms. Ann Marie Potman to express her point of view at the Town Council meeting tonight at 6pm.  
Chief Garone stated that effective November 15th, there is no parking allowed between midnight and 6am.  However, parking is not prohibited at all during the day.  Ms. Ann Marie Potman stated that she cannot see when driving down East Broadway, it is very dark at night, and sometimes you cannot see the vehicles parked on the street until the last second.  

Ms. Ann Marie Potman asked Chief Garone what happens if a car breaks down at night.  Chief Garone indicated to call the Derry Police Department and explain that the vehicle would be picked up in the morning.  

Daniel Healey made a motion to table the Derry Rotary discussion until the November 18th meeting. 

Seconded by Walter Deyo.  
MOTION PASSED (7–0). 

3) Silver Street & Sunset Ave Speed Statistics.  
Mike Fowler explained the speed statistics that were recorded.  Traffic data was collected at 9 Sunset Ave from 9/17/2021 to 9/27/2021 and from 9/27/2021 through 10/4/2021 at 5 Silver Street.  The 85th percentile for 9 Sunset Ave was 29.3 miles per hour, the speed limit is 30 miles per hour.  For 5 Silver Street, the 85th percentile was at 24.38 miles per hour.  Based on the analysis, the parents are being responsible and obeying speed limits during drop off and pick up times.  There were higher speeds recorded at night, with very few outliers.  
Scott Savard asked if Jane Simard emailed the school principal.  Jeremy Lamothe stated that he would text Jane and ask her.  

NEW BUSINESS

_____________________________

1) Mr. Eric Kester, Director of Security for Pinkerton Academy, 5 Pinkerton Street. Pinkerton Academy is exploring adding two additional solar LED pedestrian crossing signs.  
Mr. Eric Kester is seeking permission from the Highway Safety Committee to install two additional solar LED pedestrian crossing signs, one at North Main Street and one on Pinkerton @ Hoodkroft.  Pinkerton Academy will absorb the costs, approximately $8,000 for each crossing sign.  The size is the same as other existing ones, about 10 feet tall and solar powered.  The reason for the request is that it very dark in the morning for the student walkers and lights are activated on both sides.  
Mike Fowler stated that they are the same as the ones on West Broadway, which is very effective in the area.  There is no objection from a Public Works standpoint and DPW staff will work with Pinkerton Academy to help with install plans. 

Chief Garone asked if Eric knew if there is a motion detector.  His concern is that motorists become dependent on the light.  Eric will look into a motion sensor, if possible.  

Mike Fowler made a motion that the Highway Safety Committee votes to endorse Pinkerton Academy installing two flashing beacons.  

Seconded by Chief Garone.  
MOTION PASSED (7–0). 
2) Mr. Eric Kester, Pinkerton Academy is requesting a crosswalk be installed on Tsienneto Road at the athletic field access road.
Mr. Eric Kester explained that there is an accessway to the JV Field Hockey Field on Tsienneto Road.  There is no crosswalk there but there are two flashing lights each way.  He is seeking to connect a sidewalk to the access road.  Mike Fowler stated that DPW will look at the vertical curves to determine sight distances.  

Mr. Eric Kester stated that Rider’s Field has approximately 20 vehicles parked there at times.  They are a mix from Pinkerton Academy and The Upper Room.  The field is not used every day and about a dozen students traverse the area. 

Randall Chase stated that Pinkerton Academy has tried to discourage students from using the access road when school lets out.  Pinkerton Academy has always encouraged students to walk from North Main Street to Tsienneto Road.  

Scott Savard suggested that the request be tabled.  
Mike Fowler stated that he would have Alan Côté meet Mr. Eric Kester in the field.  There is a signal at Irving, however, it does not stop human nature of students wanting to cross the street where they want to cross.  He stated that even if the Highway Safety Committee endorsed a crosswalk today, it is too late in the season, and would have to be scheduled in the spring.  

Mike Fowler made a motion to table this request to the November 18th meeting.  
Seconded by Randall Chase.  

MOTION PASSED (7–0). 
3) Ms. Paige Libbey (Jones & Beach Engineers) – Site Plan Review – 68 Crystal Ave.
Ms. Paige Libbey explained that Blue Seal Feeds is under agreement.  They plan to do a complete demo of the building which backs up to Laconia Ave.  They are proposing to shift the driveway to the right 100’ south toward USA Subs.  There will be room for 10 vehicles before they are out on Crystal Ave.  Customers can exit via Laconia Ave as well as dump and delivery trucks.  
Stephen G. Pernaw & Company, Inc. will be performing the traffic study.  The site plans were submitted to the TRC today as well.  

Chief Garone asked about the logic for moving the driveway.

Ms. Paige Libbey explained that it is so that it lines up the exit from the street to the driveway, as the bank across the street has an enter only.  It will also prevent overlap from someone turning left into the bank.  

Chief Garone is concerned about stacking vehicles.  

Ms. Paige Libbey explained that Starbucks normally plans for 10-11 vehicles, and they have passed on other locations due to lack of stacking.  

Mike Fowler asked if there is a shift from patrons going inside for an hour or more.  Ms. Paige Libbey stated that the majority of Starbuck patrons are using the drive thru.  For example, Seabrook is 65% drive thru only, Salem is 59%, Stratham is 62%, and two locations in Portsmouth are at 67% and 64%.  In Epping, Starbucks is looking at adding a second location.  
Chief Garone stated that there are blocks of times with bursts of people.  He asked Mike Fowler to speak to the egress.  

Mike Fowler stated that a four-way intersection is sometimes not achievable.  The Planning Board and TRC will review the traffic analysis.  

Chief Garone stated that coming out of Laconia Ave, that it is really close to that intersection.  Chief Garone asked if they have looked at the property westerly to see if any of the wetland is useable.  Ms. Paige Libbey explained that Starbucks is not looking to pursue any wetland use due to the permits involved.  

Jim Richardson asked about the snow removal plan on C2.  Ms. Paige Libbey explained that the site meets the intown parking setback.  They would have to truck snow offsite if it began to hinder sight distance.   
Mike Fowler asked about the 1400 square foot retail space.  Ms. Paige Libbey explained that this is not known yet.  However, Starbucks does like to pair up with businesses such as cell phone stores where the peak volumes will not match their own.  Starbucks is looking for tenants now.  Mr. Jordan Chapman explained that they will not choose a competitor.
Mike Fowler asked about the number of parking spaces at 45.  Ms. Paige Libbey explained that number is driven by the town’s regulation on the lot size.  One space per 60 square feet, one space per employee and the retail space is the same.  She was not sure if the Town of Derry would waive parking regulations.  

Chief Garone stated that if the research supports that there is not a need for the number of parking spaces, that he would be more comfortable with greater queuing.  

Randall Chase stated that they could bring that up the TRC, and that waivers are initiated in TRC before the Planning Board review.   
Mike Fowler made a motion that DPW has vetted this site plan and for the Highway Safety Committee to endorse this plan as presented.  

Seconded by Randall Chase.  
MOTION PASSED (7–0). 
                OLD BUSINESS CONTINUED
_____________________________
Randall Chase stated that prohibiting parking alongside East Broadway needs to be brought back up by the Town Council.  Mike Fowler indicated that Alan Côté provided the width of the fog line to the curb, and it was a tight space.  He wants to be careful not to endorse parking.  Randall Chase stated that the right of way does not support street parking.  

Chief Garone stated that the Town Council feels that it is safe enough to park at MacGregor Park as the general motoring public is more alert when there is an event.  His concern is traveling easterly as the road tips down and to the right.  If someone is exiting a vehicle, there is a sight distance issue.  There are now more areas on East Broadway where motorists are parking on both sides of the street.  
Town Councilor, Mr. Charles Foote, stated that he will bring this subject up again at tonight’s Town Council meeting.  
Daniel Healey stated that the road was restriped larger a few years ago.  
Scott Savard stated that there have been more crashes there.  

Randall Chase stated that it is treacherous heading west.  

Chief Garone stated that trucks are having to drive into the other travel lane heading in the opposite direction to stop and avoid parked vehicles.  

Mike Fowler stated that the town’s right of way is the priority.  The wing plows will not be able to plow the roads with vehicles parked there during the day.  

Town Councilor, Mr. Charles Foote, reiterated that he will bring this subject up again at tonight’s Town Council meeting.  

Randall Chase made a motion to adjourn at 10:11 am. 
Seconded by Walter Deyo.  
MOTION PASSED (7–0). 

The next meeting is Thursday, November 18, 2021 @ 9am.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Jill Jamro, Recording Clerk
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